The regular meeting of the Hammond Common Council of the City of Hammond, Lake County, Indiana was held on August 8, 2022 in the Hammond City Council Chambers and was available to be viewed at gohammond on Facebook, gohammond.tv live and per Zoom.

Council President Dave Woerpel presided.

Council Coordinator Carmen I. Balboa facilitated.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE was recited by all. Invocation by Councilwoman Alexander.

**ROLL CALL** 

PHYSICALLY PRESENT: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

ELECTRONICALLY PRESENT PER ZOOM: None

ABSENT: None TOTAL: 9

# **MAYOR'S ADDRESS**

Corporation Counsel Kevin Smith - Thank you, Mr. President. Good evening to the council. The mayor is unavailable to attend tonight due to a scheduling conflict, however, he, of course, sends his regards and welcomes any questions that any of you have to, either me tonight, or of course to him and through his office. Just a couple of things we wanted to talk about that are kind of going on and coming up. First, I believe that you all should have in your inbox copies of census data and population data for the councilmatic districts that should have been distributed to you all. There's a requirement that we redistrict every year the second year after the census, so that's this year. I believe we have to have it done by November, something, I'll have to look at the exact date. Would encourage any discussion that any of the council members may have with the administration, please feel free to reach out to me. The Mayor wanted to hear any ideas that you may have regarding changing the districts, keeping the same. When we did this last time in 2012, I pulled out my dusty old file, actually, it was kinda fun to do that, and everything stayed the same. So, I believe the councilmanic districts they sit on today, are the same ones that existed 20 years ago, at least. I wasn't here for the 2002 redistricting. So, anyway, please feel free to reach out with any comments, I want to also of course always thank Becky McKinley, who's an absolute asset to the city and is always available to do mapping, like she did for all of this, and I know she is getting ready to retire and it's going to be a lot of big shoes to fill, so I just wanted to thank Becky at the outset for everything that she did in this instance and always does do, though her GIS skills over at the Sanitary District. Next, I'd like to bring up the... I brought this up in the caucus, but I do want to mention it again. there's an ordinance before you tonight, brought by councilman Mark regarding the stop sign in his district. I wanted to just kind of, say that the process seems to be working. Earlier this year, the council gave certain powers regarding stop signs, and other traffic signage to the board of Public Works and Safety. There have been several council members that have come to the board with ideas regarding signs, but most importantly, the mayor emphasized, and I did as well, when we- before even when that ordinance was passed, but the council always retains jurisdiction to do that as well. And so, we are happy to see one, that it's working through Board of Public Works and Safety. And two, that if a council person feels obliged to bring it to the council, they can do that as

# MAYOR ADDRESS cont.

Corporation Counsel Kevin Smith cont. - well, as councilman Mark is doing tonight. So, that seems to be working. We also have a cleanup ordinance, our omnibus ordinance at the end of the year that will show all the things that happened through Board of Works and Safety, that will be before the end of December. Opioid settlement, I think many of you have, maybe it was just President Woerpel. But, I believe if you didn't, you should have gotten a letter from our Attorney General, Todd Rokita, about an opioid settlement. So, as you may or may not recall, the counsel gave the authority to sue the opioid manufacturers, and joined about 70 other Indiana communities regarding that. Which was great, I think it was great for the city to get out front on that, it is a, I don't know if he's still here, but he can attest for the fact that on a weekly basis, even today, and I'm sure Captain Bunner can as well, that this city deals with the effects of opioids every week, through overdose deaths, or from overdose that means NARCAN, I mean, Chief right? I mean you know we see it because we get the reports, it is a significant problem to this day in the city. And the fact that the Counsel and the Mayor took it upon themselves to file that lawsuit and join in the other communities in Indiana, I think is something we should all be proud of. Fast forward a little bit, and at some point a settlement came in, you know, we opted out of that settlement, and that was when the attorney general attempted, and I'm going to kinda probably. I'm just gonna say it, he attempted to hijack the settlement. Fact is, is that at that point the communities all opted out, everybody that had been part of that class action, about 70 other communities opted out of the settlement. That kinda started a little bit of a tug-of-war between the Attorney General's office, and the communities that have opted outs, attorneys, most of who are represented by class counsel, that negotiation began and they tried to get it done in one legislative session, they did finally get it done. I want to give credit where credit is due, both the class attorneys, the class action attorneys, and the Attorney General office, Attorney General Rokita, um, did do a good job at the end, getting all the communities together, and getting the settlement. Upside is, the city is going to get some substantial funds over a million dollars, downside is, it is spaced out over eighteen years, but, some of that is unrestricted, some of it is restricted, and it will go to help reimburse the Fire and Police departments for the monies they have spent on NARCAN and other things, so, the good thing is we are getting a good amount settlement through that so thank you again for both opting in, I'm sorry, opting out, opting back in, and being supportive of the administration in that regard. Okay, next, special events, we've met as a staff internally with the Mayor, regarding special events. And the reason I brought this up is that the Mayor wanted to make sure that the Council is aware that city staff is available to help and wants to make Councilmanic events that are sponsored by Council members a success. As you know, the city has a very, very, professional and good special event staff, they cover things from WHAM just this last weekend, that had almost 700 riders including Councilman Tyler, do about a 30 mile ride, in the middle of the night safely, organizes the Festival of the Lakes, Veteran's Day Parade, Juneteenth, MLK day, and the list goes on and on. They're very good at marketing, social media, advertising, getting the equipment you need, planning, etc. And the whole goal here is to make sure that events go off as you want them too, and to give the council the resources that the city has. So please feel free to take advantage of that, I know that counsel man Tyler is working with Kim Roberts, at Sportsplex for example, to, for his MLK three on three, which is this weekend on Sunday, if I have my dates right on the 14th, and even though Councilman Tyler is using gaming funds to pay for things like the referees and the equipment and things like that, Kim is helping, Kim Roberts and Jim Taillon, through the Parks department are helping him get referees, equipment they need, doing E blast the people, utilizing the teams at the Sportsplex to play basketball, annually, to get the word out. So that's just one example of how our staff can help you make sure that your event is successful, so please feel free to reach out to Aileen, who's our Special Events Coordinator, or Jill Gaeski up

### MAYOR'S ADDRESS cont.

Corporation Counsel Kevin Smith cont. - at the Port Authority, and other members throughout the City if you do need help, and of course you can always reach out to Phil Taillon, Chief of Staff, and he will be happy to help as well. Lastly, I just wanted to mention that next meeting, the Mayor, the administration, will be sending over to the Council a, I guess it's called a voluntary retirement, called the buyout sometimes. The last time we offered this was 2018, the ordinance will be very similar to the one in 2018, where by employee that chooses to take advantage of the voluntary retirement program will receive 1,000 dollars per year of service if they qualify, qualifications will be the rule of 85, which if you're familiar with PERF. I think that's what the rule is there, basically means your age plus years of service, additionally, if you are aged 60-plus, have 15 years of service, or aged 65 with 10 years of service, you'll be eligible, this won't apply to Police or Fire, because they are covered statutorily by their retirement plan, and it will only be to Civil City Employees. So, it wouldn't cover any other entities. If it passes, at the first meeting in September, which is where it would go, to go to the first and second reading, next meeting, and then up for third and final at the first meeting in September. If it passed at that meeting, employees would have until nine- I'm sorry, September 30th, to decide whether or not, to take advantage of that program. And its not mandatory, its voluntary. That's all I have, Mr. President, and of course I am available for any questions from the Council. Thank you for allowing me to address on behalf of the Mayor.

Councilman Kalwinski-Thanks for the report Kevin. Couple questions, one is on the redistricting, the other times we did not make any changes, are we charged to make a change this time, or can we stay as is?

Kevin Smith- I guess the answer to that councilman Mark would be, last time the councilmanic districts were very close in population, this time I believe there is enough where at least it should be looked at, of course you're always potentially up for challenge, if they aren't, even yeah I think it's evenly distributed, is the term of art, but I'll check that for you. You know the Council and the Mayor will pass what they are going to pass, and you know, I guess what I would say is, when I looked at it this time, it looked like there were some disparities that may need to be addressed.

Councilman Kalwinski- And then secondly, regarding the opioid settlement, I'm not sure I heard when that distribution will occur, and how much our portion should be?

Kevin Smith- Sure, so the total estimated unrestricted payment is about \$600,000. The estimated total restricted payment is about \$1.9 million but it's done over 18 years. It varies per year, I think some years we get literally \$1,200 bucks, and other years get like \$97,000 or whatever. So it just depends on the year.

Councilman Kalwinski- So they've already given you a schedule for the next 18 years?

Kevin Smith- I believe so, it hasn't gone to the Controllers

Councilman Kalwinski- Maybe you could get a copy of that at some point?

Kevin Smith- Yeah, I don't have it but of course if I do.

Council President Woerpel- I can make a copy of the letter I received.

MAYOR ADDRESS cont.

Kevin Smith- Sure, sure, and I think I need to get the ... it may also be on the Attorney General's website, I believe.

Councilman Kalwinski- Thank you.

Council President Woerpel- I will say this then I will go to you Pete, that's something that is been a pet peeve of mine, is that opioid problem and addiction, in this city, state, country, you know I've seen it just like Chief Smith and Robert has as a mailman, I mean, it starts as a broken shoulder, and ends in death.

Kevin Smith- mhm

Council President Woerpel- And I'm glad, like you said, sometimes it might only be \$1,200 dollars, every little bit helps.

Kevin Smith- mhm

Council President Woerpel- And it's about time that were starting to get serious about this.

Councilman Kalwinski- Distribution, does it go into the general fund, or?

Kevin Smith- I don't have the exact answer for that, but I will try to get that to you Councilman Mark. And I agree with Councilman Woerpel, I think this is a ... I can't remember the name of the movie with Michael Keeton in it, it was about opioid, it was recently... What is it? Dopesick.

Council President Woerpel- Yeah, it's ridiculous.

Kevin Smith- Yeah it just goes to show you, I think it's one of those kind of reminds me of the mortgage crisis, where a lot of the little guys got in trouble, but the big guys escaped, you know any liability, I think we are trying to hopefully do a little better in that crisis.

Council President Woerpel- I put the number at over a hundred I've seen die when I was delivering the mail, from opioids,

Kevin Smith- Yeah it's pretty scary and it really is an addiction that probably could have been avoided but hopefully we are trying to right that wrong, at least a little bit by getting some of the funds back for our first responders who have really born the brunt of having to deal with this on the street level.

Council President Woerpel- Well yeah, I'm just glad we've got that now. Councilman Torres did you want to say something?

### MAYOR'S ADDRESS cont.

Councilman Torres- Yes, back on redistricting, I got the smallest district as far as population's concern, in a couple of years, with all these apartments coming up, they're gonna be built, I'm gonna get at least 500 people, with 364 apartments. You said it is going to be up to us to decide between Council and the Mayor whether we want to expand the districts or not?

Kevin Smith- So, I mean, yeah, it ultimately, Councilman Torres, an ordinance will have to be floated. So, we'd like to come, the administration would like to come to an agreement with the council on how we're gonna ... how we would present that, of course, the last thing we want to have is dueling ordinances, we would like to have a discussion, so we're up for any discussion you might want to have, so we can, you know, talk through it.

Councilman Torres- You're saying if we want to keep it the same, it could remain the same?

Kevin Smith- No, I think and I ... if that came off that way, I might have misspoke. What I meant to say was in 2012 we did keep it the same, but it was pretty obvious, as I recall, that there wasn't that big of a disparity to make a change at that time. So, that's how it existed in 2012. 2022 is a little different in my personal opinion.

Council President Woerpel- It is, and the other thing is, is to answer his question we can't go and anticipate numbers, we have to go with the census numbers, correct?

Kevin Smith- Well, those yes, that's why those are produced.

Council President Woerpel-He's saying that he's getting 500 new residents eventually, in the next 10 years, but we can't ... I know from the times I've been involved, that you can't go on an anticipated number.

Kevin Smith- You're supposed to go with the data that you have, that's correct. And by the way, there is a deadline, so I will, what I'll also try to do is make that statute available for the council, so you can read through that and take a look at that as well, if that's helpful.

Councilman Emerson- I was somewhat shocked, not really shocked, but everybody has to retire sometime, but, I served with Becky on the Housing Task Force, and her maps were unbelievable, she would have breakdowns of you pick a topic and she would have little dots all over the map and color coded and it's just, it was great realizing, and she would do it by district, and it was really great to have served with her.

Kevin Smith- She really is an amazing resource that we rely on in administration a lot, and she is somebody that it's like one of these ... it's amazing to me working with the city on how many people are out there that just do various jobs, or various things, that really help the city work well. And Becky is one of those people that just flies under the radar, but really does amazing stuff, so I'm glad we're kind of having this discussion on the record because she deserves it.

### APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved to approve the minutes of July 25, 2022.

ROLL CALL VOTE (minutes)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0

MINUTES APPROVED

# APPROVAL OF CLAIMS

Councilman Rakos, supported by Councilwoman Venecz, moved to approve the claims from July 27, 2022 through August 03, 2022. Claim #4566 through claim #4872, in the amount of \$3,645,084.96.

ROLL CALL VOTE (claims)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0

**CLAIMS APPROVED** 

# **PUBLIC HEARINGS**

None

### COMMUNICATIONS

Councilwoman Alexander - On behalf of the School City of Hammond, they would like to thank us for our donation that we made to their back to school celebration. It was a success. From the numbers that we got there was about three thousand and seven hundred something, odd people that had showed up and we were able to bless at least nine hundred kids with book bags on that day.

# COMMITTEE REPORTS

Capital Improvement Board - Councilwoman Venecz - Meeting was cancelled. Next meeting is August 15, 2022. Work study at 4:30 p.m. and the meeting beginning at 5:00 p.m.

Community and Crime Watch Committee - Councilwoman Venecz - Upcoming meetings:

Community Watch at Mt. Zion Pleasantview Plaza; Wed., Aug. 17; 1 p.m.

East Ham'd Pullman Crime Watch; Tues., Aug. 16; 6 p.m.; Ophelia Steen Center

Hessville Crime Watch; Thur., Aug. 18; 6 p.m.; Jean Shepherd Center

Whiting/Robertsdale Crime Watch; Thur., Aug. 11; 6:30 p.m.; Whiting Mascot Hall of Fame

Thank you everyone that participated in the National Night Out last Tuesday. Particularly, Chief Andy Short and Hammond Corporal Ben Strombaugh, they were in the dunk tank for about an hour and the kids had a blast.

# COMMITTEE REPORTS cont.

Councilwoman Venecz cont. - They had a blast and it was just really great to see the interaction with the police and our children. Thank you DJ Suave, Police Lieutenant Steve Kellogg, Police Sergeant Scott Holbrook, Police Sergeant Kelly Mickey, the Hammond Fire Department, Sheriff Oscar Martinez, Team Hammond Robotics, the Hammond Port Authority, and all the people who attended National Night Out. The kids had fun, there were dunk tanks, hula hoop contest, jump rope, hop scotch, water balloons, magician, there was plenty for everyone to do.

Councilwoman Venecz, supported by Councilwoman Alexander, moved for a recess.

### RECESS

ROLL CALL VOTE (recess)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 RECESS TAKEN

ROLL CALL VOTE (return to regular order)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 REGULAR ORDER

# REVISIT CLAIMS

Councilman Rakos, supported by Councilwoman Venecz, moved to revisit claims.

ROLL CALL VOTE (revisit claims)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 REVISIT CLAIMS

Councilman Rakos, supported by Councilwoman Venecz, moved to approve the claims from July 20, 2022 through August 3, 2022. Claim #4566 through claim #4872, in the amount of \$3,645,084.96.

ROLL CALL VOTE (claims)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 CLAIMS APPROVED

ORDINANCE 3<sup>RD</sup> READING - FINAL PASSAGE None

# INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES

22-26 Establishing 4-way Stop Signs at the intersection of Hohman Avenue and 142<sup>nd</sup> Street

Councilman Kalwinski, supported by Councilman Spitale, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading by title.

Councilman Kalwinski - This ordinance will be adding stop signs on Hohman Avenue at the intersection of 142<sup>nd</sup> Street where a crossing guard has children pass to go to Lincoln and St. Casimir Schools. This will make it safer for the crossing guard as well as the children. Hopefully reduce risk and jeopardy for our people that use that street and that crossing. Thank you.

ROLL CALL VOTE (1st & 2nd reading)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 MOTION CARRIED

22-27 Creating New Fund #2468 for the Police Department for FY 2021 Bulletproof Vest (BPV) Grant Funds

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading by title.

Councilman Spitale - Grants are offering money to local law enforcement agencies for body armor purchases.

ROLL CALL VOTE (1st & 2nd reading)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 MOTION CARRIED

22-28 Creating New Fund #2469 for the Fire Department for FY 2022 Walmart Grant Funds

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved the proposed ordinance to 1st and 2nd reading by title.

Councilman Spitale - 2022 Walmart Community Grant for the purpose of training programs and equipment for First Responders.

# MINUTES OF THE COMMON COUNCIL cont.

INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES cont.

ROLL CALL VOTE (1st & 2nd reading)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 MOTION CARRIED

22-29 Creating New Fund #2470 for the Fire Department for FY 2023 Regional Public Safety Training Grant Funds

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading by title.

Councilman Spitale - This a door prop that they have for training programs and for usage of forcible entry for doors to get into.

ROLL CALL VOTE (1st & 2nd reading)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 MOTION CARRIED

22-30 Creating New Fund #2471 for the Fire Department for FY 2023 Infrastructure Training Grant Funds

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved the proposed ordinance to 1st and 2nd reading by title.

Councilman Spitale - 2023 Infrastructure Training Grant for the purpose of purchasing adjustable pitch roof prop.

Council President Woerpel - Just to clarify, all these last four grant funds are just to create the line item in the budget to put this grant money into.

ROLL CALL VOTE (1st & 2nd reading)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0 MOTION CARRIED

### INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES cont.

Councilman Kalwinski, supported by Councilman Spitale, moved to suspend the rules.

ROLL CALL VOTE (suspend rules)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None Motion carried

9/0/0

RULES SUSPENDED

Councilman Kalwinski, supported by Councilman Tyler, moved to pass on 3<sup>rd</sup> and Final reading, the following ordinances: 22-26, 22-27, 22-28, 22-29 & 22-30. All of which went through 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading today.

ROLL CALL VOTE (passage of 22-26 thru 22-30)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried 9/0/0

ORDINANCES PASSED

Ord. No. 9557 An Ordinance Establishing 4-way Stop Signs at the intersection of Hohman Avenue and 142<sup>nd</sup> Street

Ord. No. 9558 An Ordinance Creating New Fund #2468 for the Police Department for FY 2021 Bulletproof Vest (BPV) Grant Funds

Ord. No. 9559 An Ordinance Creating New Fund #2469 for the Fire Department for FY 2022 Walmart

Grant Funds

Ord. No. 9560 An Ordinance Creating New Fund #2470 for the Fire Department for FY 2023 Regional

Public SafetyTraining Grant Funds

Ord. No. 9561 An Ordinance Creating New Fund #2471 for the Fire Department for FY 2023

Infrastructure Training Grant Funds

RESOLUTIONS

None

NEW AND UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None

### PUBLIC EXPRESSION

Linda Anguiano - Thanked Clerk Golec for the condolence letter to her family regarding her father. It was very much appreciated. I'm not a one issue person. I'm here today to talk about the environment. Grew up in Hessville, it was a much different Hessville than now. My siblings and I were always out in the woods. Read portions of a letter from Jim Sweeney which will be given to the Council. Would like the Council to reconsider the development in Hessville where the Tollston Dunes are.

Carl Wolf - We face a crisis of epic proportions in this world. There are many natural disasters. We're told it's too late to prevent global warming. We all must do our part. We must preserve our parks and green space. I urge the Council to explore innovative ways in which to both provide relief to the residents of Hessville, relative to the frequent train blockages while maintaining the Hessville Dune area. I ask the city to remediate the Dunes and turn it into a park treasure that the entire city can cherish. Parks can improve the general mood and attitude of the community.

Ken Rosek - Gibson Woods has been well nourished. I remember when there used to be abandoned, burnt up cars all up and down it, washers, dryers. It has been discovered that these Dunes that we are talking about are twice as old as Gibson Woods. They are natural dunes. The dunes in Hessville act like a giant sponge. Cut down the trees and cover the area with concrete asphalt and housing and you have just negated any benefit. In May of 2020 we had a heavy rain event. Idaho Street flooded. The water was coming up from the sewers. These homes and flood victims were excluded from the city bridge survey. The excuse was they would not be impacted by this project. This water came from the exact area the city plans to build the bridge, a road and development. The highest point of Hammond is in these woods. There has been much development in areas which were capable of absorbing water. The National Weather Service has predicted a 17% increase in rain events in Northwest Indiana by 2050. It is inevitable, we will see much more flooding.

Councilwoman Alexander, supported by Councilwoman Venecz, moved to adjourn.

ROLL CALL VOTE (adjourn)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None Motion carried

9/0/0

MEETING ADJOURNED

# 2022 HAMMOND COMMON COUNCIL ATTENDANCE RECORD OF ELECTRONIC AND PHYSICAL PRESENCE

				_	_	_	_	_		_	
Dec	26										
	12										
Nov	28										
	14										
Oct	24										
	10										
Sep	97										
	12									7.	
Aug	22										
	00	Ъ	<u>a</u>	<u>a</u>	۵	<u>а</u>	Ь	Ь	Ь	а.	
lnf u	25	۵	۵	۵	۵	۵	Ш	Д	Ъ	۵	RJG
	11	А	۵	۵	۵	۵	Д	а	ط	۵	RJG
	27	۵	۵	۵	۵	Ъ	Ш	Д	۵	۵	RJG
Jun	13	а	۵	۵	۵	۵	۵	Ч	В	۵	RJG
May	23	Ч	۵	۵	ш	۵	ш	۵	Ъ	۵	RJG
	6	Ь	۵	Ш	۵	۵	Ь	Ь	Ь	۵	RJG
Apr	25	а	۵	а	۵	۵	۵	Ь	н	۵	RJG
	11	д	۵	Д	Ь	Д	Ш	Ь	Ь	Д	RJG
Mar	28	ш	۵	۵	۵	Ъ	П	Ъ	۵	Д	RJG
	14	Ь	۵	Ь	Ь	۵	Э	Ь	Ь	۵	RJG
q	28	Ь	۵	Ь	۵	Ь	Ь	Ь	Ь	Д	RJG
Feb	14	Ч	۵	Ь	۵	Ъ	Ь	Ь	Ъ	۵	RJG
Jan	24	۵.	۵	۵.	Д	۵.	۵	а.	۵	۵	RJG
	10	ш	Ш	۵	۵	۵	Ш	Ъ	Ъ	۵	RJG
!		Katrina Alexander	Dan Spitale	Janet Venecz	Mark Kalwinski	Pete Torres	Barry Tyler	Bill Emerson	Scott Rakos	Dave Woerpel	Initials

E=ELECTRONIC

P=PHYSICALLY

PRESENT

A=ABSENT

If the member qualifies for an exemption from the "Consecutive - 50" requirements, draw a circle around the E for that meeting/ member.

Dave Woerpel/ President Hammond Common Council

ATTEST:

Robert J. Golec, City Clerk

Time: 7:05 pm

ۻ